PIERCE COUNTY FIRE CHIEFS’ ASSOCIATION

Meeting Minutes

November 3, 2005

CPFR - Station 6-0

Call to Order
The November 3, 2005 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Frank at 9:00 a.m.  Those in attendance were:

Merle Frank, Puyallup FD


Gary Franz, PCFD #21

Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD

Garry Olson, PCFD #23

John Lendosky, Tacoma FD

Steve Bailey, PCDEM

Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3


Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB

Bob Black, PCFD #5


Dic Gribbon, PSCAA

Eric Watson, PCFD #5


Cindy Morey, ARC

Jack Andren, PCFD #6


Lee Morey, ARC

Doug Willis, PCFD #6


Alicia Jensen, ARC

Bryan Pearson, PCFD #6


Jeff Kinne, Boeing Auburn/Frederickson

Judy Murphy, PCFD #6


Chuck King, SFMO

Jake Doty, PCFD #12


Denise Menge, Recorder

Flag Salute
Assistant Chief Pearson led the flag salute.

Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the minutes from the October 6, 2005 meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.

Treasurer’s Report
This was moved to later in the meeting.

Correspondence

Nothing at this time.

Guest Speaker
President Frank turned the floor over to John Lendosky who introduced Dr. George Brown, CEO of Multicare Health Systems.  Dr. Brown thanked the Association for their efforts of working through the divert process.  Tremendous strides have been made.  They have increased 72% at Tacoma General from one year ago.  They are committed to moving towards no divert.  He truly appreciates the pre-hospital care that is given.  Gary Franz asked what the commitment involves?  Dr. Brown stated they are working on improving their facilities.  They have spent over twenty million dollars over the last several years to do so and there is still much work needed.  They are trying to get one hundred million dollars to improve the emergency department.  They are also expanding at Allenmore.  Dr. Brown thanked the Association for the opportunity to be here today.

American Red Cross

Cindy reported they have been very busy.  They have a new supervisor, Alicia Jensen.  She just recently came here from Chicago.  She should be here shortly and will introduce her once she arrives.  There are 600 families from New Orleans here and the communities have been a huge help in providing housing for them, etc.  They are still in need of donations.  Donations to be made out to the Local American Red Cross Disaster Fund in order for it to go to the local chapter.

Pierce County Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported the Homeland Security 2005 grand directions will be out December 2nd.  The preliminary average is approximately two million dollars per year.  So, it looks like our portion will drop by $600,000.00. There may be some provisions for other money through threat assessment processes.  The Urban Area Initiative Grants are about the same and will be threat based.  There is much more documentation and preparation as well as it being more difficult with the follow up process afterwards.  If cuts are made, Homeland Security committees will put together the budget recommendations.  Equipment needs are getting more acute.  There is an important equipment committee meeting on November 16th.

Steve Bailey reported there is a lot of misinformation out there regarding the Avian Flu.  There are several things to consider doing.  It is similar to the 1918 pandemic flu.  There were also pandemic flu’s in 1958 and 1968, they just didn’t reach the U.S.  If this current virus mutates to where it is transferable from human to human there are no antibodies to the virus.  Also, there is no vaccine.  There are two million doses for the Tama flu, however, the population is 300 million people.  One way of dealing with the avian flu is to stop human interaction.  Shut down everything – schools, malls, churches, sports activities, etc.  The declarations are in place for this to be done. Things that you need to remember are that an estimated 25-35% of the population will get the flu, with 2.5-4% that will die.  It is a form of pneumonia and occurs quickly.  It is a very, very ugly process and the death is gruesome.  The flu vaccine is a dead vaccine, which means you can’t get sick from the vaccine.  The only live vaccine is small pox.  Also, you need to remember that not only will you be dealing with a disaster within your communities, but also within your departments and you need to be ready for that.  Pierce County has a coop and cog plan.  He’ll have this plan e-mailed to Denise to send out.  There are several big issues:  1. Lines of succession.  You need to get lawyers involved in this.  The bigger the department, the deeper you will need to go.  Everyone needs to know who and what those lines of succession are.  This has nothing to do with acting in the Fire Chief’s absence.  This has to do with what the Fire Chief is required to do under law.  Also, what about your Board of Commissioners and having a quorum.  For example, if you have a 5 member board and 3 are out with the avian flu, how does business continue?  What about an alternate place to do official business?  I.e. video conferencing, etc.  The County Executive is taking this very seriously.  2. Essential services – what are they?  Which ones can be shut down?  You need to identify essential personnel.  Also, you need to have a plan to take care of their families.  You need to have a Family Care Plan for employees.  Also, need to understand that once you have your essential personnel, you need to release them.  Need to enforce the use of protective gear and safety equipment.  There is a FEMA template for how all of this is done – more of an all hazards planning.

President Frank asked about the Israeli trip.  Steve Bailey reported that it is still on and they are leaving on the 28th.  Dave Potter and Judy Murphy are among those going.  There will be a team of 21 people going.

Jack Andren asked if the document addresses advance warning to the First Responders if known that they will be going into a place with potential exposure?  Steve Bailey stated the hospitals are overwhelmed on a daily basis.  The symptoms are the same as the regular flu and there is no way to know going in.  Another thing is that it is contagious before the symptoms show.  Encouraging everyone to get a flu shot this year.  The Health department has good information on their website that is updated daily.  There is a link to it from the PCDEM website.

Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz distributed copies of the monthly reports.  Joe Mieneke who has led up the Juvenile Firesetter Program has left and gone to Tacoma Fire in Fire Prevention.  It is unknown at this time what is going to happen to this program.  They are looking at the Fire Marshals Office taking over the files and they have one person in the office, Waddell Hill, that can give the interviews.  However, at this time they don’t have the capability of further training, etc.  He met with A/C Holm yesterday to discuss the possibility of hiring an outside counseling agency, etc. to take on after the initial counseling, etc. 

Wayne reported the joint meetings we have had with Kitsap and King Counties were very beneficial and hopes they will continue to happen in the future.  The Fireworks Task Force will start meeting in November.  Also, he was appointed to the Fire Policy Board.  They are working on slowing down the process of hiring a new State Fire Marshal.  Mike Matlich is the interim Fire Marshal for now.  He will keep everyone informed as they move ahead on this.  They will probably be hiring another plans examiner and office assistant.

Puget Sound Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon reminded everyone if they’ve had land clearing burning permits issued that they need to compile how many were issued and an estimation of how much was burned, etc.  As of two days ago, the maximum civil penalties have been increased to $14,686.00 per day.  The exceeded over 100 outdoor burning violations.  If you have any questions or need anything, please don’t hesitate to call.

American Red Cross
Cindy Morey introduced Alicia Jensen, the new Staff Specialist.  Alicia reported that 500 Katrina clients have been assisted in the last two months.  They are still seeing them, but less frequently now.  They had thirteen (13) fires with thirty-six (36) people helped in the last month.  There have already been two (2) fires this month.

Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported there was very little activity this last month and we ended the month of October with $8,850.06.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s report as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

Bob stated there are several departments that still have not paid their annual dues as of yet.

New Home Trends website subscription renewal is due soon.  Bob needs to know who still wants to continue this subscription.  The cost is $900.00 per quarter.  There were seven (7) departments sharing the expense.  Denise will send out an e-mail to find out who is interested in continuing this subscription and forward this information to Bob.

Another item the association is paying for is the intranets.com.  Dave Wakefield had set this up and updates for deployments were to be updated on this site.  It doesn’t appear that anything has been posted to it this year.  It costs $100.00/year for this site.  Steve Bailey stated this could be sent out through the PC Warn system.  The consensus of the members was to do away with the intranets.com website.

Training
Kelvin Johnson reported November 9th is the Command Level Communications/NIMS Workshop that the Metro Training Officers has put together.  The class is full and they will see how it is received and whether or not to offer it again.

President Frank stated that Bryan Pearson had contacted him regarding Sea-Western wanting to sponsor a training class for the Chiefs and if we had any ideas on what type of class, etc.  Please forward any ideas to Denise.

Nominating Committee
Merle Frank stated we need to vote today and the nominations are open to the floor.  The current nominations for the slate of officers are:



President

Merle Frank



Vice President
Doug Willis



Treasurer

Bob Black



Secretary

Wayne Wienholz



Trustee 1

Ed Goodlet



Trustee 2

Gary Franz

It was moved and seconded to close the nominations.  MOTION CARRIED.  It was moved and seconded to accept the slate of officers as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

Banquet Committee
Wayne reported the Banquet is scheduled for Thursday, December 8, 2005 at The Liberty Theater.  The cost is $30.00 per person.  Flyers should be coming out in the next couple of days.  Wayne stated we need to approve the expense of $250.00 for the band.  It will be a country western and rock band that the Commissioners has arranged for.  He’s not sure if there will be a live auction again this year or not.  If there is, it will be kept short.  It was moved and seconded to approve the expense of $250.00 for the band.  MOTION CARRIED.

Good of the Order
Bob Black presented the proposed 2006 budget.  He’ll forward a copy to Denise to send out to the membership.  It was moved and seconded to approve the proposed 2006 budget as presented by Bob Black.  MOTION CARRIED.

Eric Watson reported the Tactical Ops Manual group has been meeting regularly and trying to finish the updates to the manual.  He has been tasked with approaching the Association regarding starting a PCFCA website.  We can have a free link for the first year under the www.piercecountyfire.org website.  The plan is to start small for the first year.  A group is meeting November 14th to further discuss this.  The thought is that this would be a place for the minutes to be posted, meeting calendar, Tac Ops Manual, bulletin board, etc.  It was the consensus of the association to go ahead with this.

Gary Franz asked if we are going to be giving any awards this year at the Banquet.  If so, someone should start working on this.  Merle Frank suggested the group that has worked on the Tac Ops Manual. Bob suggested Denise send out an e-mail for awards ideas and the Executive Board will discuss is at their November 17th meeting.

Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 10:15 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

There is no meeting in December.  The Annual Banquet will be held on Thursday, December 8, 2005.  The next regular meeting will be held on Thursday, January 5, 2006 at University Place.
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